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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
Friday, 14th November at 7.30 

Robertson Community Hall, Caalong Street 
 

Minutes of the AGM of 8th November 2013 and 
Agenda for the 2014 AGM will be distributed at 
the AGM meeting. 
For approval at the meeting: 
 President’s Report 
 Financial Statements 
Positions for election: 
 President, Vice-President, Secretary, 
 Treasurer, and General Committee 

 
 

TRAVELS IN THE TERRITORY 
Following the AGM a presentation will be 

made by David and Judith Mee showing images of 
the great natural beauty of a wonderful part of our 
lovely continent. This slide presentation and 
commentary stems from two short trips made to 
the Northern Territory. 

Last year we spent four days staying at the 
resort town of Yulara, so that we could visit Uluru 
(Ayer’s Rock) and Kata Tjuta (the Olgas), and see 
some of the desert surrounding these spectacular 
rock formations.  

 

David and Judith near Uluru 

This year we travelled from Adelaide to 
Darwin on the Ghan train, with sightseeing stops at 
Alice Springs and Katherine Gorge, followed by 
some time in Darwin and then three days in the 
various national parks of Litchfield, Mary River 
and Kakadu.  

 

 
Katherine Gorge 

 
Both these trips were taken in mid-winter, in the 
dry season in the tropics. The presentation will 
consist mainly of the better photos taken of desert 
vegetation and occasional animals and birds, as 
well as natural features of the arid zones.  
 

 
Gecko at Alice Springs Desert Park 

 

In the tropics, the tropical vegetation, water 
animals and birds, and the beautiful park plants and 
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natural features will be shown. Some of the images 
are of Aboriginal rock art.  
 

 
Saltwater crocodile on Mary River bank 

 

Members who have visited these places and 
others in the NT are invited to share their 
experiences. The Northern Territory is one of the 
last frontiers of unspoilt nature in Australia and 
attracts many overseas visitors.  

 

 
Grevillea pteridifolia  in Kakadu  

 

Conservation and looking after the 
environment is just as important in the Territory as 
it is for us here in Robertson. In fact, to our 
surprise, we found some Robertson type plants 
growing by a waterhole in a shaded rainforest gully 
in the middle of the desert! 

David and Judith Mee live on a small 
holding in Robertson. After busy professional 
careers in engineering and education in Sydney, 
and raising two children, they moved to Robertson 
to semi-retire and have lived here for over 15 
years, operating a cut-flower business until 
recently. Now almost fully retired, they are 
passionate gardeners and native plant enthusiasts, 
as well as enjoying being grandparents. 

 
All welcome, informal discussion, 

light refreshment, gold coin donation. 

PRESIDENT'S ANNUAL REPORT 
Dear Members, 

Last year my report began by mentioning 
the bushfires at Balmoral and Yanderra. The Blue 
Mountains were ablaze. This year, I am glad to 
say, no fires have been reported, but there is no 
cause for complacency as the weather has been hot 
and dry and gusty winds are about to spoil Spring 
as they often do. 

This year we have had a very interesting 
program of garden and forest visits, as well as 
hearing some eminent speakers, thanks to the 
efforts of your committee. The year began with a 
Saturday morning visit to the rainforest on the 
property belonging to Anna and Tony Williams in 
Lemmons Road, Robertson. Quite a few turned up 
in spite of, or perhaps because of, the misty and 
damp weather. The heavy rain held off and allowed 
a rather eerie walk through the forest on well-
marked and signposted trails, to see a great range 
of rainforest plants, including trees, bushes, vines, 
ferns, fungi (not plants, I know) and occasionally 
each other in the gloom. The conditions could not 
have been better for the atmosphere they created.  

The next event was a talk in April by Lin 
Sutherland on the geology of the Robertson and 
Illawarra districts. Many thanks to Lin and his wife 
Clare for coming up from Sydney to give us his 
presentation. In June, John Black gave us an 
interesting and thought-provoking talk on the 
issues surrounding the preservation of the 
petroglyphs of the Burrup Peninsula in Western 
Australia. 

In August our resident nuclear power 
expert, Bill Gemmell, presented part 2 of his talk 
from last year on nuclear energy, discussing the 
issues of safety and waste. On the Saturday 
morning after, Peter and Lyn Glass hosted a visit to 
their garden in Vandenberg Road, where they have 
some quite rare rainforest trees. 

At the end of September the annual REPS 
bushwalk took place at Barren Grounds. The bush 
flowers were magnificent, especially the boronias, 
pea flowers and epacris. Around 20 people took 
part, which is quite a few more than usual. I am 
sure they all enjoyed the walk. Many thanks to 
Helen and David Tranter who led the walk and 
supplied expert identification of species. What a 
lovely day it was, with brilliant blue sky. 

This month, October, Brian Cooke told us 
about his research into the history of rabbit 
problems in Australia and efforts to control them, 
leading to the introduction of the calicivirus. He 
and his wife Pam made the trip from Canberra.  
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There were some important events that 

happened during the year. Planting waratahs in 
Pinkwood Park is one of them, replacing those that 
died as a result of poor drainage. In August, 
Wingecarribee Shire Council held a presentation 
ceremony in Moss Vale to present successful 
community grant applicants with certificates of 
entitlement. REPS was awarded a $3000 
entitlement towards a project which includes 
carved benches in Pinkwood Park. The money 
must be spent by 30th  June 2015. Special thanks to 
local artist Celeste Coucke for helping us with the 
ideas for this one. 

Many congratulations and thanks are in 
order for local heroes. As you will all know, REPS 
is a volunteer group, and some provide this in 
spades (pun intended!). So congratulations and 
thanks to those who physically care for our 
environment by weeding and planting and 
nurturing our forest reserves. This includes Helen 
Tranter, Jane Lemann and others who weed in the 
rainforest reserve and also Leon Hall and Steve 
Douglas, assisted by Elizabeth Bennett, for their 
work in the reserve surrounding Caalong Creek. 

A very special thank you to Allan Stiles 
and Sheila McInnes for producing and distributing 
our society newsletter, Eucryphia. Following 
Monica Engel as Eucryphia editor was no easy job, 
as everyone has their own style and familiar tools. 
Sheila provided assistance to Allan with the 
changeover, but it was still a huge task to carry on 
seamlessly.  

Also I would like to thank Mike Meldrum 
for getting our website back into use. One could 
spend a huge amount of time on a website, as there 
is so much to add and expand on. We are waiting 
for a volunteer champion to do this, but the basics 
are now in place, thanks to Mike. Back issues of 
Eucryphia may be accessed on the website. Mike 
was new to the committee this year, and has made 
a valuable contribution in spite of his increasing 
duties at CANWin. Mike has also helped with 
publicity in getting information out about 
meetings. 

Another new member to the committee this 
year is Lyndy Scott, who has done a fantastic job 
as minute secretary. Many thanks are due to her for 
producing the committee minutes on time, 
including instituting a listing of action items to 
keep us on our toes. Also, Lyndy has been great in 
finding two eminent speakers to talk to us this 
year, John Black and Brian Cooke. We all 
appreciate your efforts this year Lyndy. 

Other committee members that need 
recognition include Vice President Karen Guymer, 
who has also taken on the duties of correspondence 
secretary and de-facto WSC liaison for events, in 
addition to the demands of her own career and 
young family. Peter Glass took over from Jonathan 
Persse as editor of Poetry Corner and we are very 
grateful that he does it so well. Peter has also 
helped with meeting publicity. Although Anne 
Wilson can only attend the occasional Friday night 
meeting, I would like to thank her for her skills and 
help in managing the finances of the society. 

I sincerely hope that all committee 
members will be able to continue next year. 

We also appreciate the efforts of Jane 
Maxwell in organising supper at meetings 
whenever she can. 

Finally, but not least, is the continued 
contribution of our elder statesmen, David and 
Helen Tranter. Their dedication to REPS is 
legendary, doing so many of the little jobs that glue 
the society together. Thank you both for your 
continuing support and I hope you will continue to 
be on the committee for as long as you can. Jobs 
from being doorkeeper and welcoming committee 
at meetings, setting up the furniture, taking the 
subs and donations, managing the name tags, the 
list goes on. Organising and leading the bushwalks, 
managing external enquiries and keeping a lookout 
for threats and opportunities to further the aims of 
REPS are all vital to our continued functioning. 
Thank you both, in fact thanks to all the committee 
members, their families, and the wider membership 
for the part you have played in keeping the society 
alive and vibrant during the year. 

Thanks for supporting our REPS this year 
and we look forward to your continued support in 
2015. 

 
 

CHRISTMAS SOCIAL 
 

Please put aside Friday December 12th in your 
diaries for this year's REPS Christmas Social, 
which will be at the home of David and Judith Mee 
at 23 Lemmons Road, Robertson, starting at 6:30 
pm. This will allow people to get home not too 
late. Children are very welcome. Please plan on 
coming, and bring a plate and/or drinks to share.  
Parking in the loop drive is probably the best, but 
space is limited, so consider car-pooling if you can, 
especially if wet. 
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THE ROLE OF BIOLOGICAL 
CONTROL IN MANAGING 

AUSTRALIA'S WORST PEST 
by Dr Brian Cooke AM 

 

A talk delivered to REPS on Friday 10 October. 
Report by David Mee 

 

Rabbits have wrought terrible 
environmental and ecological destruction as well 
as massive economic loss for Australian farmers 
past and present. 

After an introduction by Lyndy Scott, Brian 
began his talk by giving the history of the rabbit in 
Australia, starting with its introduction on 
Christmas Day 1859 by a Mr. Thomas Austin of 
Barwon Park, now a historic home outside 
Geelong. They did what rabbits are renowned for, 
i.e. breed, to the point a few years later that the 
visiting Prince Alfred, Duke of Edinburgh, shot 
418 rabbits in a single day, such was their density. 
The rabbits quickly invaded Southern Australia. 
Brian showed a map with the distribution of 
rabbits, noting that it is only in the monsoonal 
regions that the rabbit has not colonised. (they have 
camels, wild pigs, buffalos, cane toads and salt 
water crocodiles to contend with, .. ed.) 
 

 
Brian Cooke 

 
The problem became so bad so quickly that 

even before Federation there was an inter-colonial 
committee established to investigate solutions to 
the problems caused by rabbits. Infestations had 
driven pastoralists from the land and had especially 
badly effected aboriginal people by endangering 
their food supply and tribal totems. A reward of 
£25,000 was offered to anyone who could provide 
an effective solution. The famous French scientist, 
Louis Pasteur, offered suggestions for biological 
control using chicken cholera. This was in the right 
direction, but THAT solution was not effective. An 

experimental station was set up on Rodd Island in 
Iron Cove on Sydney Harbour. 

Myxomatosis was suggested but it took 50 
years for it to be made available for introduction to 
the rabbit population. Before this the phenomena 
of “rabbit droughts” occurred where, even though a 
reasonable amount of rainfall fell, the rabbits 
would eat every stick of vegetation. In 1950 
myxomatosis was introduced and produced a 
population reduction in rabbits of more than 90%. 
It was an occasion of great rejoicing among 
farmers (but not among rabbits, as it produces a lot 
of suffering and a painful death ..ed.)  Brian 
showed a diagram of droughts before 1950 and 
those after to show how much desertification was 
produced by rabbits. People thought the problem 
had been solved once and for all, but in a few years 
a certain resistance to the disease had developed 
and rabbit numbers were on the increase again.  

At a pastoral property, Quinyambie Station, 
in 1988, rabbits were again so bad that 24 shooters 
were bagging 400 rabbits each per night and 
rabbits were eating more than five times the feed of 
the cattle. The search for new control methods was 
on in earnest, starting with the introduction of 
European rabbit fleas to assist with the infection of 
myxomatosis.  In the meantime, better methods of 
poisoning and mechanical warren destruction were 
being developed.  

A breakthrough occurred: in trying to find 
better rabbit fleas, a new virus was found. A  
Czech form of rabbit virus called Rabbit 
Haemorrhagic Disease Virus (RHDV), or better 
known as calicivirus, was trialled at the Australian 
Animal Health Laboratory near Geelong from 
1991–1995. It was known that this virus had 
previously attacked only rabbits in Europe. During 
field trials, the calicivirus escaped from Wardang 
Island and rapidly spread through the wild rabbit 
population. Although mainly effective in inland 
areas, Brian said that the initial benefits were worth 
$350M per annum to Australian agriculture and 
total benefits of around $1B per annum were 
realised, when combined with myxomatosis. (For 
his work, Brian received a Eureka Award for 
Environmental Reseaech from his peers and was 
made a member of the Order of Australia .. ed.) 

One mystery remained. It was noticed that 
the kill rate was less in very dry and quite wet 
areas, especially coastal and highlands. Another 
virus was found in rabbits in these areas called 
RCV-A1 which did not kill the rabbits, but 
inoculated them against the more lethal calicivirus. 
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How were they to overcome this is an area of 
ongoing research? 

Brian outlined other research areas, not 
only to do with killing rabbits, but offshoots from 
basic research with the potential for human disease 
cures. The treatment of Ebola, a haemorrhagic 
virus of humans, was mentioned as a research area 
for spin-off from basic research. 

In conclusion, Brian stated there are issues 
not everyone agrees with. Certainly no one wants 
to inflict pain on animals if possible and humane 
methods should be sought. He ended by noting that 
the introduction of rabbits was the worst Christmas 
present ever given to Australia and that in solving 
the problems arising, much research of a nature 
likely to have spin-offs is being generated. It seems 
that constant efforts must be made to continually 
be on top of the rabbit problem. 

Questions from the floor were many and 
varied. Allan Stiles proposed a vote of thanks to 
Brian and Pam for coming to our meeting and 
making us aware of Brian’s work. The audience 
gave its vote of thanks by acclamation. Gifts and 
waratah flowers were presented by Lyndy Scott. 
The meeting adjourned for supper and much 
continued discussion. 

 

 
Thanks and presentation: Allan, Brian, and Lyndy 

_________________________________________ 
 
 

ROBERTSON RAINFOREST PLANTS 
by Denis Wilson 
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The Orange-blossom Orchidis an epiphytic 

orchid which grows naturally around the higher 
parts of Robertson and Burrawang, preferring old 
Blackwood Wattles (Acacia melanoxylon) as the 
host tree. Blackwood Wattles are also known 
locally as “Sally Wattles”.  

 

 
Single flower 

 
The scientific name for the genus 

Sarcochilus is derived from the Greek words 
“sarx” meaning flesh and “cheilos” meaning lip. 
This refers to the fleshy labellum of these 
orchids.The specific name falcatus refers to the 
leaf shape. Technically it means sickle-shaped, 
though, as a bird watcher, it is easy for me to 
remember it as referring to a falcon’s wing. Either 
way, the shape is gently curved. The English name 
comes from the sweet scent produced by the 
flowers. 

 

 
Flowering plant. 

 
I am tempted to write that Sarcochilus 

falcatus really prefers to grow amongst the Rock 
Felt Fern (Pyrrosia rupestris), which itself is an 
epiphyte, growing densely on many of the old 
Blackwood Wattles. There are some but not many 
exceptions to this rule. Some Sarcochilus are 
known to grow directly on Blackwoods with no 
Pyrrosia on them. And I know of several examples 
of Sarcochilus growing on very old Pinus radiata 
trees and one instance of them growing on an old 
maple tree, but it was growing within a mass of 
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Pyrrosia, so it probably doesn’t even know it is 
“breaking the rules”.  

 

 
Flowering plant on maple. 

 
There is also a small Sarcochilus growing  

on a young Pittosporum undulatum near my house. 
Allan Stiles and others have them growing 
naturally on sassafras trees.The general theory 
seems to be that the orchids prefer certain species 
of trees, owing to some chemical reaction between 
the orchid roots and the tree, but I have not seen 
anything definitive on what that might be. It is 
clear, though, that the habit of Eucalypt trees 
shedding their bark reduces the chance of small 
orchids (such as Sarcochilus) establishing 
themselves on those trees. Other orchids such as 
Cymbidiums do grow on Eucalypts, but usually 
start out in a tree hollow. The “Iron Bark Orchid” 
(Tropilis aemula) is a Eucalypt specialist, but those 
Eucalypts do not shed bark as many other 
Eucalypts do. 
 

 
Flowering plants and seed capsule at lower right. 

 The Genus Sarcochilus has 17 species, 
found in Australia and New Caledonia. The 16 
Australian species are endemic.  

In Robertson and Burrawang this lovely 
Orchid has a local form which is particularly 
admired by Orchid growers. As such we should we 
wary of the risks of “poaching” by enthusiasts. I 
would remind readers that it is illegal to “collect” 
wild Orchids. 
 
References: 
http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-
bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Pyrrosi
a~rupestris 
 
http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-
bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Sarcoch
ilus~falcatus 
 
http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-
bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Acacia~
melanoxylon 
 
http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-
bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Pittospo
rum~undulatum 
 

Photos by Alan Stephenson and Denis Wilson 
 

 
HELP CARE FOR OUR NATURE 

RESERVE 
 

1st Wednesday of each month from 9:30am till 
noon. Please bring garden gloves. More volunteers 
would be greatly appreciated. Everyone is 
welcome. Details: Helen Tranter 4885 1394 or 
NPWS in business hours: 4887 8253. 
_______________________________________ 
 
CAALANG CREEK WORKING BEES 

Saturday November 29th 
9:30am onwards, subject to the weather. 

Please come and join us for as long as you are able.  
Don’t forget water, hat and gloves.  We have tools 
available, but bring your own if you can. Caalang 
Creek volunteers meet at the footbridge in 
Hampden Park. Queries to Steve Douglas 4271 
4957 or Leon Hall 4888 2222. 

(No working bees in December or January) 
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SUBSCRIPTIONS 
 
November is the time for renewal of REPS 
subscriptions, a vital support for the work of this 
organisation. Renewal forms will soon be 
distributed. If you are not yet a member, please 
consider doing so. 
 
 

CONTACT REPS 
Those who are interested in supporting our aims 
are welcome to join REPS. Our aim is to promote 
the preservation and enhancement of the 
Robertson environment. We welcome contact with 
individuals and other community groups. For 
further information and subscriptions please 
contact the Vice-President, Karen Guymer, PO 
Box 3045, Robertson, NSW 2577, or President, 
David Mee, on 4885 1483. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

SUBSCRIPTIONS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
REPS MEETINGS FOR 2015 

 
Tentative dates for your Diary: 

Friday 13th February 
Friday 10th April 
Friday 12th June 
Friday 14th August 
Saturday October Walk - tba 
Friday 13th November AGM 

 
______________________________________ 
 
 
Articles for Eucryphia may be sent to the editor, 
Allan Stiles, on stilesaljen@bigpond.com. 

POETRY - A classic Australian poem for spring-time               Peter Glass  
 

Bell Birds by Henry Kendall 
 

from the book: The Poems of Henry Kendall 
 
By channels of coolness the echoes are calling, 
And down the dim gorges I hear the creek falling; 
It lives in the mountain where moss and the sedges 
Touch with their beauty the banks and the ledges. 
Through brakes of the cedar and sycamore bowers 
Struggles the light that is love to the flowers. 
And, softer than slumber, and sweeter than singing, 
The notes of the bell-birds are running and ringing. 
 
The silver-voiced bell-birds, the darlings of day-time! 
They sing in September their songs of the May-time; 
When shadows wax strong and the thunder-bolts hurtle, 
They hide with their fear in the leaves of the myrtle; 
When rain and the sunbeams shine mingled together, 
They start up like fairies that follow fair weather; 
And straightway the hues of their feathers unfolden 
Are the green and the purple, the blue and the golden. 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
October, the maiden of bright yellow tresses, 
Loiters for love in these cool wildernesses; 
Loiters, knee-deep, in the grasses, to listen, 
Where dripping rocks gleam and the leafy pools glisten: 
Then is the time when the water-moons splendid 
Break with their gold, and are scattered or blended 
Over the creeks, till the woodlands have warning 
Of songs of the bell-bird and wings of the Morning. 
 
Welcome as waters unkissed by the summers 
Are the voices of bell-birds to thirsty far-comers. 
When fiery December sets foot in the forest, 
And the need of the wayfarer presses the sorest, 
Pent in the ridges for ever and ever 
The bell-birds direct him to spring and to river, 
With ring and with ripple, like runnels whose torrents 
Are toned by the pebbles and leaves in the currents. 
 
Often I sit, looking back to a childhood, 
Mixt with the sights and the sounds of the wildwood, 
Longing for power and the sweetness to fashion, 
Lyrics with beats like the heart-beats of Passion;— 
Songs interwoven of lights and of laughters 
Borrowed from bell-birds in far forest-rafters; 
So I might keep in the city and alleys 
The beauty and strength of the deep mountain valleys, 
Charming to slumber the pain of my losses 
With glimpses of creeks and a vision of mosses. 
 


